



01/08/2021 1554-01 20-MED-05-0615 39870

LABOR AGREEMENT BETWEEN

THE MARION COUNTY SHERIFF

AND

FRATERNAL ORDER OF POLICE, OHIO LABOR COUNCIL, INC.

DEPUTIES UNIT

EFFECTIVE DATE OF EXECUTION THROUGH SEPTEMBER 30, 2023

SERB CASE NO. 2020-MED-05-0515

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| ARTICLE 1 | PREAMBLE/PURPOSE | 1 |
|------------|---|----|
| ARTICLE 2 | PLEDGE AGAINST DISCRIMINATION AND COERCION | 1 |
| ARTICLE 3 | UNION RECOGNITION | 2 |
| ARTICLE 4 | UNION SECURITY | 2 |
| ARTICLE 5 | UNION REPRESENTATION | 4 |
| ARTICLE 6 | MANAGEMENT RIGHTS | |
| ARTICLE 7 | NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUT | 6 |
| ARTICLE 8 | MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS | 7 |
| ARTICLE 9 | BULLETIN BOARD | 7 |
| ARTICLE 10 | LABOR MANAGEMENT MEETINGS | 8 |
| ARTICLE 11 | WORK RULES | 9 |
| ARTICLE 12 | LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY | 10 |
| ARTICLE 13 | PROBATION PERIODS/PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS | 10 |
| ARTICLE 14 | SENIORITY | 10 |
| ARTICLE 15 | FILLING OF POSITIONS | 11 |
| ARTICLE 16 | TEMPORARY ASSIGNMENTS | 11 |
| ARTICLE 17 | LAYOFF AND RECALL | 12 |
| ARTICLE 18 | SUBCONTRACTING | 13 |
| ARTICLE 19 | GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE AND ARBITRATION | 13 |
| ARTICLE 20 | $INVESTIGATION, DISCIPLINE\ PROCEDURES, PERSONNEL\ RECORDS$ | |
| ARTICLE 21 | HOURS OF WORK/OVERTIME | 21 |
| ARTICLE 22 | SHIFT SCHEDULES | 23 |
| ARTICLE 23 | WAGES AND OTHER COMPENSATION | 24 |
| ARTICLE 24 | HEALTH & LIABILITY INSURANCE | 25 |
| ARTICLE 25 | UNIFORMS AND EQUIPMENT\TRAVEL REIMBURSEMENT | 26 |
| ARTICLE 26 | VACATION | 27 |
| ARTICLE 27 | HOLIDAYS AND PERSONAL LEAVE | 29 |
| ARTICLE 28 | SICK LEAVE/INJURY LEAVE | 30 |
| ARTICLE 29 | MEDICAL EXAMINATION | 34 |
| ARTICLE 30 | FUNERAL LEAVE | 35 |
| ARTICLE 31 | COURT LEAVE | 35 |
| ARTICLE 32 | MILITARY LEAVE | 36 |
| ARTICLE 33 | LEAVES WITHOUT PAY | 36 |

Marion County Sheriff's Office & FOP/OLC, Inc. – Deputies CBA – Final

| ARTICLE 34 | WAIVER IN CASE OF EMERGENCY | |
|------------|----------------------------------|------------------------------|
| ARTICLE 35 | APPLICATION OF CIVIL SERVICE LAW | |
| ARTICLE 36 | SEVERABILITY | |
| ARTICLE 37 | DURATION OF AGREEMENT | 38 |
| ARTICLE 38 | MID-TERM BARGAINING | 39 |
| EXECUTION | | 40 |
| APPENDIX A | A WAGES | Error! Bookmark not defined. |

ARTICLE 1 PREAMBLE/PURPOSE

This Agreement, entered into by the Marion County Sheriff, hereinafter referred to as the "Employer" or "Sheriff," and The Fraternal Order of Police, Ohio Labor Council, hereinafter referred to as "FOP/OLC" or "Union" has as its purpose the following goals:

<u>Section 1.1</u> To achieve and maintain a satisfactory and stabilized employer-employee relationship. In consideration of the obligations assumed by the parties in this Agreement, the FOP/OLC is fully in accord with the objective of achieving the highest level of employee performance consistent with safety, good health, and sustained effort.

<u>Section 1.2</u> To provide for the peaceful and equitable adjustment of differences which may arise.

<u>Section 1.3</u> To attract qualified employees by providing those benefits compatible with the financial resources of the Employer. The Sheriff hereby agrees to abide by the terms and conditions of this Agreement including those concerning the payment of wages and benefits as hereinafter set forth.

<u>Section 1.4</u> To assure the effectiveness of service by providing an opportunity for employees to meet with the Employer, either individually or through their representatives. To exchange views and opinions on policies and procedures affecting the condition of their employment, subject to the State of Ohio Revised Code, State and Federal laws, and the Constitution of the State of Ohio and the United States of America.

Section 1.5 To ensure the right of every employee to fair and impartial treatment.

<u>Section 1.6</u> To provide an opportunity for the FOP/OLC and the Employer to negotiate as to wages, benefits, and conditions of employment. This Agreement pertains to employees within the bargaining unit defined hereunder.

ARTICLE 2 PLEDGE AGAINST DISCRIMINATION AND COERCION

<u>Section 2.1</u> <u>Non-Discrimination</u> The provisions of this Agreement shall be applied equally to all employees in the bargaining unit without discrimination as to age, sex, marital status, race, color, creed, national origin, political affiliation and involvement or non-involvement in the Union. The Union shall share equally with the Employer the responsibility for applying this provision of the Agreement.

<u>Section 2.2</u> <u>Deferral</u> Where there is an alleged violation of the provisions of this Article that qualifies for appeal under the rules of the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission or the Ohio Civil Rights Commission and which does not impact on the balance of the Agreement, a grievance which results from the alleged violation may be deferred, by mutual agreement of the parties, pending action by either of the aforementioned regulatory bodies. The Employer, the employee and their representatives may meet in an effort to resolve the alleged violation prior to the appeal to either of these agencies.

- <u>Section 2.3</u> <u>Gender</u> All references to employees in this Agreement designate both sexes and whenever one gender is used it shall be construed to include all genders.
- <u>Section 2.4</u> <u>Interference</u> The Employer agrees not to interfere with the rights of employees to become members of the Union. There shall be no discrimination, interference, restraint, or coercion by the Employer or any Employer representative against any employee activity in an official capacity on behalf of the Union.
- <u>Section 2.5</u> <u>Duty of Fair Representation</u> The Union recognizes its responsibility as bargaining agent and agrees to equally represent all employees in the bargaining unit without discrimination, interference, restraint or coercion.
- <u>Section 2.6</u> <u>Employee Rights</u> The Union agrees not to interfere with the rights of employees to not become members of the Union, and there shall be no discrimination, interference, restraint, or coercion by the Union or its representatives against any employee exercising the right to abstain from membership in the Union or involvement in Union activities.

ARTICLE 3 UNION RECOGNITION

<u>Section 3.1</u> <u>Bargaining Unit</u> The Employer recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive representative for the purpose of negotiating rates of pay, fringe benefits and other conditions of employment for those employees of the Employer in the Bargaining Unit hereinafter described. The Bargaining Unit covered hereunder is as follows:

Bargaining Unit C-3 which shall consist of Deputy Sheriffs.

Whenever used in this Agreement, the term "Bargaining Unit" shall be deemed to include those individuals employed full time and holding seniority in the above classification.

- <u>Section 3.2</u> <u>Exclusions</u> All positions and classifications not specifically established herein as being excluded from the bargaining unit shall be included in the bargaining unit.
- <u>Section 3.3</u> <u>Exempt Positions</u> Notwithstanding the provisions of this Article, management, confidential, fiduciary, supervisory, temporary, seasonal, and employees in the unclassified service shall not be included in the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 4 UNION SECURITY

- <u>Section 4.1</u> <u>Eligibility and Probationary Period</u> The Employer and the Union agree that membership in the Union is available to all employees occupying classifications, as have been determined by this Agreement, appropriately within the bargaining unit, upon the successful completion of the probationary periods as defined in Article 13 of this Agreement.
- Section 4.2 Dues Deduction The Employer agrees to deduct regular Union membership

dues each pay period from the pay of any employee eligible for membership in the bargaining unit upon receiving written authorization signed individually and voluntarily by the employees. The Employer agrees to deduct voluntary monthly payments to the Union, equal to the amount of monthly Union dues from the pay of any probationary employee in the bargaining unit upon receiving written authorization signed individually and voluntarily by the employee. The signed payroll deduction form shall be presented to the Employer by the employee or the Treasurer of the Union. Upon receipt of the proper authorization, the Employer shall instruct the Auditor to begin deducting Union dues from the payroll check for the pay period following the pay period in which the authorization was received by the Employer and to continue such deductions from the payroll check for each following pay period unless and until instructed otherwise. Amounts deducted shall be remitted to the FOP/OLC. The FOP/OLC shall advise the Employer, in writing, of the amounts to be deducted. The Union shall designate, in writing, the address where the check-off monies shall be remitted. All dues collected shall be paid over by the Employer at least once each month via ACH payment or by regular U.S. mail to the FOP/OLC, 222 East Town Street, Columbus, Ohio 43215-4611, as selected from time to time by the Employer.

Section 4.3 Employer Indemnified It is specifically agreed that the Employer assumes no obligation, financial or otherwise, arising out of the provisions of this Article regarding the deduction of Union dues and the Union hereby agrees that it will fully protect, indemnify and hold the Employer harmless from any claims, actions or proceedings by an employee arising from deductions made by the Employer pursuant to this Article. Once the funds are submitted to the Union, the distribution thereafter shall be the sole and exclusive obligation and responsibility of the Union.

<u>Section 4.4</u> <u>Termination of Deductions</u> The Employer shall be relieved from making such individual "check-offs" upon (a) termination of employment; (b) transfer to a job other than one covered by the bargaining unit; (c) layoff from work; (d) an agreed unpaid leave of absence; or (e) revocation of the check-off authorization in accordance with its terms or with applicable law.

<u>Section 4.5</u> <u>Minimum Pay</u> The Employer shall not be obligated to make dues deductions from any employee who, during any dues month involved, shall have failed to receive sufficient wages to equal such dues deduction.

Section 4.6 Claims It is agreed that neither the employee nor the Union shall have a claim against the Employer for errors in the processing of deductions unless a claim of error is made to the Employer in writing within thirty (30) calendar days after the date such an error is claimed to have occurred. If it is found an error is made, it will be corrected at the next pay period that the Union dues deductions will normally be made by deducting the proper amount from the employee's pay. Payroll collection of dues shall be authorized for the exclusive bargaining agent only, and for no other organization attempting to represent the employees within the Bargaining Unit as herein determined.

<u>Section 4.7</u> <u>Certification of Dues.</u> The rate at which dues are to be deducted shall be certified to the payroll clerk by the Treasurer of the Union as the new amounts take effect prior to January of each year. One (1) month advance notice must be given to the payroll clerk prior to making any changes in an individual's dues deductions.

<u>Section 4.8</u> Deductions by Pay Period Union dues deductions shall be made from each pay period. A check, equal to the amount of the deductions, shall be remitted to the Union within ten (10) working days after the ending date of the last pay period of each calendar month.

<u>Section 4.9</u> <u>Termination of Dues</u> All dues deductions at the Employer's option, upon written notice to the Union, may be canceled on the termination date of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 5 UNION REPRESENTATION

<u>Section 5.1</u> <u>Staff Representatives</u> FOP/OLC staff representatives will be recognized by the Employer as Union representatives in accordance with this Agreement and upon the receipt of a letter so identifying them and signed by the FOP/OLC Executive Director or his designee.

<u>Section 5.2</u> <u>Employee Representatives</u> The Union shall submit in writing names of employees to act as Union representatives for the purpose of processing grievances as defined in the Grievance Procedure. There shall be one representative from each bargaining unit and one alternate. The Employer shall be notified in writing of changes of all representatives and alternates.

<u>Section 5.3</u> <u>Official Roster</u> The Union shall provide to the Employer an official roster of its officers and local Union representatives which is to be kept current at all times and shall include the following:

- A. Name D. Immediate supervisor
- B. Address E. Union office held
- C. Home telephone number

<u>Section 5.4</u> <u>Off-Duty Time</u> The investigation and writing of grievances shall be on duty time so long as needed information can be secured during these times. Such activities shall not be undertaken without permission of supervisors.

<u>Section 5.5</u> <u>Union Activities</u> Rules governing the activity of the FOP/OLC representatives are as follows:

- A. The Union agrees that no official of the Union (employee or non-employee) shall interfere, interrupt or disrupt the normal work duties of other employees. The Union further agrees not to conduct Union business during working hours except to the extent authorized in Article 5.
- B. The Union shall not conduct Union activities in any work area without notifying the supervisor in charge of that area of the nature of the Union activity.
- C. The Union employee-official shall cease Union activities immediately upon the reasonable request of the supervisor of the area in which Union activity is to be conducted or upon the reasonable request of the employee's immediate supervisor so long as such request is not

made during an actual grievance hearing. The Union representative will be given a reasonable alternate time period in which to complete Union activity by the supervisor.

- D. If it is determined that the Union employee representative is abusing the rules of this section, he/she shall be subject to disciplinary action.
- E. Any dispute involving the Employer's enforcement of this Section may be appealed through the grievance procedure.

Section 5.6 <u>Visitation</u> The Employer agrees that one (1) non-employee officer or representative of the Union shall be admitted to the Employer's facilities and sites during working hours upon prior notification to the Sheriff, or his designated representative, and upon compliance with any visitor registration procedures then in effect upon entering the facility. Such visitation shall be for the purpose of processing grievances or to attend other meetings permitted herein. Such activities shall not interfere with the normal work duties of employees, except to the extent authorized in advance by the Employer.

Section 5.7 Release Time Labor Council representatives within the bargaining units shall be granted up to a total of 120 hours paid leave per year to attend Labor Council training or conferences. The 120 hours may be divided among the Labor Council representatives, as FOP/OLC determines. Up to forty (40) of these hours may be used by the FOP/OLC representative or delegate to attend training or state and national board meetings or conferences.

As a condition for the use of release time the Bargaining Unit Chariman shall provide a written request to the Sheriff at least fourteen (14) days in advance of the date when the member(s) desires to utilize any release time in excess of two (2) hours. The Chairman shall notify the shift supervisor at least two (2) hours in advance when members desire to utilize any relaes time up to two (2) hours.

Every attempt should be made to avoid overtime for Union release time. None of the Union activities shall be conducted on paid overtime, nor if overtime hours are required to fill the vacancy of the Bargaining Unit Chaiurman unless first approved by the Sheriff.

<u>Section 5.8</u> <u>Space for Union</u> The Employer shall provide reasonable space in the Employer's facilities of FOP/OLC to maintain a file cabinet for the purpose of maintaining its records.

ARTICLE 6 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

<u>Section 6.1</u> <u>Management's Rights</u> Except as specifically limited herein, the Employer shall have the exclusive right to administer the business of the Office and to perform other functions and responsibilities which are required by law. Specifically, the Employer's exclusive management rights include, but are not limited to:

- A. Manage and direct its employees, including the right to select, hire, promote, transfer, assign, evaluate, layoff, recall, reprimand, suspend, discharge, or discipline for just cause, and to maintain order among employees;
- B. To promulgate and enforce reasonable employment rules and regulations and to otherwise exercise the prerogative of management;
- C. To manage and determine the location, type and number of physical facilities, equipment, programs, and the work to be performed;
- D. To determine the Office's goals, objectives, programs and services, and to utilize personnel in a manner designed to effectively meet these purposes;
- E. To determine the size and duties of the work force, the number of shifts required, to establish work schedules and assignments, to establish, modify, consolidate, or abolish jobs (or classifications), and to determine staffing patterns, including, but not limited to, assignment of employees, numbers employed, duties to be performed, qualifications required, and areas worked, also to include the right to relieve employees from duty due to the lack of work or lack of funds;
- F. To determine when a job vacancy exists, the standards of quality and performance to be maintained;
- G. To maintain the security of records and other pertinent information; and
- H. To determine and implement necessary actions in emergency situations.

<u>Section 6.2</u> <u>Residual Rights</u> The Union agrees that all rights and responsibilities of the Employer not expressly restricted or modified herein and as permitted by law shall remain the function of the Employer.

<u>Section 6.3</u> <u>Reserved Rights</u> In addition, the Union agrees that all of the functions, rights, powers, responsibilities and authority of the Employer in regard to the operation of its work and business and the direction of its work force which the Employer has not specifically abridged, deleted, granted or modified by the express and specific written provisions of this agreement are, and shall remain, exclusively those of the Employer and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. The parties agree to meet to discuss possible remedies to issues or concerns raised by the Union from changes or modifications by the Employer of its operation.

ARTICLE 7 NO STRIKE/NO LOCKOUT

<u>Section 7.1 Policy</u> Inasmuch as the Agreement provides machinery for the orderly resolution of grievances, the Employer and the Union agree that their mutual responsibility is to provide for uninterrupted service to the citizens of Marion County.

- <u>Section 7.2</u> <u>Union Responsibilities</u> The Union agrees that so long as this Agreement has force and effect, neither it, its officers, agents, representatives, or members will authorize, instigate, cause, aid, condone, or participate in any strike, work stoppage, or any other interruption of operations or services of the Employer, by its members or other employees of the Employer. When the Employer notifies the Union that any of its members are engaged in any such strike activity, as such violation, disclaim approval, and conspicuously post notice over the signature of an authorized representative of the Union to the effect that a violation is in progress and such notice shall instruct all employees to return to work immediately.
- Section 7.3 Cancellation Of Contract After said notice has been posted and the order to return to work has been accomplished, the Union as a whole shall be held harmless for any further actions of its members. However, should the Union fail to publicly denounce such violation and post such notice, the Employer shall have the option of canceling any or all article(s), section(s), or sub-section(s) of this Agreement.
- <u>Section 7.4</u> <u>Discipline Of Employee</u> Any employee failing to return to work after notification by the Union as provided herein, or who participates or promotes such strike, activities as previously outlined, shall be subject to disciplinary action on an individual basis, up to and including discharge, and only the question of whether or not he/she did in fact participate in or promote such action shall be subject to appeal.
- <u>Section 7.5</u> <u>No Lockout</u> The Employer agrees that neither it, its officers, agents, or representatives, individually or collectively, will authorize, instigate, cause, aid or condone any lockout of employees of the bargaining unit, unless those members shall have violated the provisions of this Article.

ARTICLE 8 MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS

- Section 8.1 The parties understand and agree that this Article reflects the commitment of the parties to the Agreement and to maintain the standards of employment established in this Agreement. Any term and/or condition of employment not specifically established or modified by this Agreement shall not be changed during the term of this Agreement. Nothing in this section is intended to impair the right and responsibility of the Sheriff to engage in the types of management responsibilities set forth in R.C. 4117.08(c).
- <u>Section 8.2</u> Insofar as practical, the Sheriff shall schedule at least two (2) people on duty for road patrol at all times.

ARTICLE 9 BULLETIN BOARD

- <u>Section 9.1</u> <u>Bulletin Board</u> The Employer agrees to provide one (1) bulletin board in an agreed upon area of the facility for use by the Union.
- Section 9.2 <u>Union Notices, Content</u> All Union notices which appear on the bulletin board shall be posted and removed by the highest ranking Union official in the bargaining unit during

non-work times and shall relate to items of interest to the members. Union notices relating to the following matters may be posted without the necessity of receiving the Employer's prior approval:

- A. Union recreational and social affairs;
- B. Notice of Union meetings;
- C. Union appointments;
- D. Notice of Union elections;
- E. Results of Union elections;
- F. Reports of non-political standing committees and independent non-political arms of the Union; and
- G. Publications, rulings or policies of the Union.

<u>Section 9.3</u> <u>Limits on Materials</u> All other notices of any kind not covered in A through G above must receive prior approval of the Employer or his/her designated representative. It is also understood that no material may be posted on the Union bulletin boards at any time which contain the following:

- A. Personal attacks or derogatory statements or attacks upon any other member or any employee;
- B. Scandalous, scurrilous or derogatory attacks upon the administration or County officials;
- C. Attacks on any other employee organization;
- D. Attacks on and/or favorable comments regarding a candidate for public office or any partisan political material regarding elections, issues, and/or candidates for public office;
- E. Any ethnic or obscene material.

ARTICLE 10 LABOR MANAGEMENT MEETINGS

<u>Section 10.1 Meetings</u> In the interest of sound Labor/Management relations, the FOP/OLC and the Sheriff will meet at agreeable dates and times for the purpose of discussing those matters outlined in Section 10.2 below. Normally, meetings held within this Article will be once every three (3) months unless matters of urgent nature require additional meetings. No more than three (3) employee representatives of the FOP/OLC, three (3) representatives of the Sheriff, and one (1) non-employee representative of the FOP/OLC shall be permitted to attend such meetings.

<u>Section 10.2</u> <u>Agenda</u> The party requesting the meeting shall furnish an agenda with the request. The FOP/OLC shall furnish the names of the employees who will be attending. Subjects that may be discussed at these meetings shall include (but not limited to) the items listed below:

- A. Discuss the administration of this Agreement;
- B. Notify the FOP/OLC of changes made by the Sheriff which may affect bargaining unit members;
- C. Discuss grievances which have not been processed beyond the final step of the grievance procedure when such discussions are mutually agreed to by the parties;
- D. Disseminate general information of interest to the parties;
- E. Give the FOP/OLC representatives the opportunity to share the view of their members and or make suggestions on subjects of interest to their members;
- F. Discuss ways to improve efficiency and work performance; and
- G. Consider and discuss health, safety and training matters.

<u>Section 10.3</u> <u>Attendance at Meetings</u> FOP/OLC employee representatives attending Labor/Management meetings shall not suffer a loss in pay for hours spent in such meetings, if held during the employee's regular scheduled hours of work.

<u>Section 10.4</u> <u>Management Decisions</u> Nothing in this Article in any way prevents the Sheriff from implementing management decisions within the office.

ARTICLE 11 WORK RULES

<u>Section 11.1</u> <u>Rules and Regulations</u> The Union recognizes that the Sheriff or his designee(s), in order to carry out his statutory mandates and goals, has the right to promulgate reasonable work rules, policies, procedures, and directives, consistent with statutory authority, to regulate the personal conduct of employees and the conduct of the Employer's services and programs.

<u>Section 11.2</u> <u>Uniform Application</u> It is the Sheriff's intention that work rules, policies, and directives should be interpreted and applied uniformly to all employees under similar circumstances.

<u>Section 11.3</u> <u>Availability</u> It is agreed that, where the Sheriff has determined that written work rules are necessary, and to the extent any work rules have been or will become reduced to writing, the Employer will make available to the employees. The rules and regulations, policies and procedures shall be maintained on the server at the Marion Sheriff's <u>Office</u>. Copies of newly established written work rules, or amendments to existing work rules will be furnished to and, upon request, will be discussed with representatives of the Union no less than seventy-two (72) hours before implementation.

<u>Section 11.4</u> <u>Posting</u> The parties recognize that it is the philosophy of the Sheriff to inform the employees in advance of any change in the work rules. This notice shall be —digital and signed and dated by all affected employees after reading such rules.

ARTICLE 12 LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY

ARTICLE 13 PROBATION PERIODS/PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

<u>Section 13.1</u> <u>New Hire</u> Every newly hired full-time employee will be required to successfully complete a probationary period of one (1) year. The New Hire Probationary Period shall begin on the first day for which the employee receives compensation from the Marion County Sheriff's Office. Probationary periods may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties.

<u>Section 13.2</u> <u>Promotions Or Lateral Transfers</u> A newly promoted employee shall serve a probationary period of one (1) year. Should a promoted employee fail to satisfactorily complete his probationary period, he shall be returned to his former position and such determination by the Sheriff shall not be appealable through the grievance procedure of this agreement.

<u>Section 13.3</u> <u>Performance Evaluations During Probationary Periods</u> Probationary and performance evaluations for newly hired or promoted employees shall be one at least midway through the probationary period, at the conclusion of the probationary period and semi-annually thereafter.

<u>Section 13.4</u> <u>Performance Evaluations Of New Employees</u> New hire probationary evaluations shall not be subject to appeal. A newly hired probationary employee may be terminated any time during his probationary period and such termination shall not be appealable through the grievance procedure of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 14 SENIORITY

<u>Section 14.1</u> <u>Definitions</u> "Date of Hire Seniority" is an employee's uninterrupted length of continuous service with the Employer.

Classification Seniority is the date an employee enters a classification either by being hired or by changing from one classification to another. An employee must satisfactorily complete the required probationary period within a classification. An employee may leave a classification and return to it while reverting back to the employee's original classification date provided that the probationary period was satisfactorily completed within the classification.

A termination of employment lasting less than thirty-one (31) calendar days shall not constitute a break in continuous service. Once continuous service is broken, unless the employee is reinstated, the employee loses all previously accumulated seniority.

An approved leave of absence does not constitute a break in continuous service provided the employee follows the proper procedure for such leave and returns to active service immediately following the expiration of the approved leave. The time spent on an approved leave(s) without pay which exceed thirty (30) calendar days in any calendar year or thirty (30) continuous calendar days shall not count toward seniority.

Section 14.2 Seniority List The Employer shall post a seniority list once every six (6) months, on the Office bulletin board showing the continuous service of each employee with the Employer and their seniority within their current classification. Objections must be filed in writing within fifteen (15) calendar days of the posting, otherwise the list will be deemed valid.

ARTICLE 15 FILLING OF POSITIONS

Section 15.1 <u>Definition Of Promotion</u> The term promotion, for the purposes of this Agreement, shall mean the act of placing an Employee in a position within the bargaining unit which carries a higher salary range than that previously held.

Section 15.2 Notice Of Vacancy Whenever the Employer determines a job vacancy exists in the bargaining unit(s) a notice of such opening shall be posted on the Office bulletin board for seven (7) calendar days. During this period, anyone wishing to apply for the open position shall submit a written application to the Employer. The Employer shall not be obligated to consider any applications submitted after the posting period. A copy of each posting shall be furnished to the Union. Every notice for an open position shall contain the following information:

Job classification
Description of duties
Rate of pay
Date and time of posting

<u>Section 15.3</u> <u>Criteria Considered</u> All timely-filled applications shall be reviewed considering the following criteria: seniority, qualifications, education, experience, work record, previous job performance, disciplinary record, physical and mental capability.

<u>Section 15.4</u> <u>Selection By Sheriff</u> The position will be awarded to the individual who best meets the criteria as determined by the Sheriff. Nothing in this Article will prohibit the Sheriff from hiring outside the bargaining unit so long as the minimum requirements are met as determined by the Sheriff. Any person who bids and is not selected to fill a posted vacancy shall, upon written request, be given a written statement of the reasons for the determination.

ARTICLE 16 TEMPORARY ASSIGNMENTS

<u>Section 16.1</u> <u>Authority</u> The Employer may temporarily assign employees to a different classification. This Article addresses temporary assignments of an employee to a position in another classification and does not address reassignments of employees to different assignments

within their classification, special assignments of employees (as addressed in Article 22), nor is this Article intended to address "lateral transfers" (as addressed in Article 13).

<u>Section 16.2 Higher Pay Classifications</u> If an employee is temporarily assigned from his or her regular classification to another classification that is in a higher pay range, the employee shall receive the minimum hourly rate for the higher paying classification that results in the employee receiving a higher rate of pay for all hours worked in the higher pay range classification.

<u>Section 16.3</u> <u>Lower Pay Classifications</u> If an employee is temporarily assigned to a lower pay range classification, the employee shall continue to receive his or her normal rate of pay for the time spent in the lower pay range classification.

Section 16.4 Temporary Assignments More Than Sixty Days If a temporary assignment lasts more than sixty (60) days, the temporary opening shall be posted and filled by utilizing the same bidding procedures as would otherwise be used to fill a job vacancy under Article 14 of this Agreement. The period of temporary assignment may exceed sixty (60) days, but no more than one hundred twenty (120) days, when the temporary assignment is for the purpose of filling in for an individual on a leave of absence for a specific period (e.g. maternity leave, injury leave, etc.) with an expected date of return.

ARTICLE 17 LAYOFF AND RECALL

<u>Section 17.1</u> <u>Reasons For Layoff</u> Reasons for layoff shall be pursuant to the Ohio Revised Code. If a layoff of bargaining unit personnel is anticipated, the Employer shall notify the Union at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to such layoff whereupon the parties shall meet to discuss alternatives to layoffs.

Section 17.2 <u>Notification Of Layoff</u> In the event of a layoff, affected employees and the Union shall be sent a notice fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the effective date of layoff. Such notice shall be in writing and shall include reason for layoff and effective date of same.

<u>Section 17.3</u> <u>Order Of Layoff</u> In the event of a layoff, the Sheriff shall select the classifications in which the layoffs are to be made and the following procedure shall govern such layoffs.

- A. All temporary, seasonal and casual employees within the affected classification shall be laid off first;
- B. Thereafter, all probationary employees within the affected classification shall be returned to a position in their prior classification, if in a promotional probationary period, or if the employee is in an original probationary period then the employee shall be laid off;
- C. Thereafter, all part-time employees within the affected classification shall be laid off;
- D. Thereafter, the layoff within the affected classification shall be made in inverse order of seniority. ("Date of Hire Seniority")

Section 17.4 <u>Displacement\Bumping</u> Those employees laid off pursuant to Section 17.3 above shall have the right to bump into a lower or equal pay range classification or to another classification, Lieutenant to Deputy, Deputy to Dispatch, in which such employee has successfully completed his or her required probationary period. An employee may only displace another employee with less seniority.

Section 17.5 Recalls Recalls from layoffs shall be by classification with the laid off employee within the affected classification with the most seniority being recalled before others in the affected classification. When recalls occur, those employees having been affected by the layoff who have bumped into another classification shall have the first right to return to their original classification at the time of layoff. Any layoff that lasts longer than an affected employee's length of seniority at the time of the layoff or two (2) years, whichever is less, will cause the affected employee to lose his or her seniority and right of recall.

ARTICLE 18 SUBCONTRACTING

<u>Section 18.1</u> <u>Subcontracting.</u> The Sheriff agrees that prior to any subcontracting of work that would result in the layoff of bargaining unit employees Employer representatives will meet with the Union to discuss the possible alternatives to layoffs and the affect of the layoff. The Sheriff agrees to notify the Union at least thirty (30) calendar days in advance of the date scheduled for the layoff.

ARTICLE 19 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE AND ARBITRATION

<u>Section 19.1</u> <u>Purpose</u> The grievance procedure is a formal mechanism intended to assure the employee grievances arising from those misunderstandings that will inevitably develop in the day-to-day activities of public service are promptly heard, answered, and appropriate action taken to correct a particular situation. Punitive action shall not be taken against any employee for submitting a grievance in good faith.

Section 19.2 <u>Definitions</u> The term "grievance" shall mean an allegation by a bargaining unit employee or the Employer that there has been a breach, misinterpretation, or improper application of this Agreement. It is not intended that the grievance procedure be used to effect changes in the articles of this Agreement nor those matters not covered by this Agreement which are controlled by resolutions of the Marion County Board of Commissioners, or by the provisions of Federal and/or State laws and/or by the United States or Ohio Constitutions.

The term "days" when used in this article shall mean calendar days.

<u>Section 19.3</u> <u>Discipline</u> Any employee who wishes to appeal disciplinary action taken by the Employer against him or her which disciplinary action is of a nature that qualifies for appeal under the Rules of the State Personnel Board of Review, but shall utilize the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement as his or her sole remedy.

<u>Section 19.4</u> <u>Grievance Procedures, Forms</u> Grievances may be initiated by the Union or an aggrieved member. All grievances must be processed at the proper step of the progression in order to be considered at the subsequent step. Grievances involving a suspension, discharge and a grievance filed on behalf of all employees as a group shall be introduced at Step 2 of the grievance procedure.

Any employee may withdraw a grievance at any point by submitting in writing a statement to that effect.

Any grievance not answered by management within the stipulated time limits shall automatically advance to the next step in the procedure. A grievance shall automatically be extended ten days upon request of either party, on the initial filing of the grievance not to include the day of the filing. All time limits may be waived upon mutual consent of the parties.

All written grievances must contain the following information to be considered:

- A. Aggrieved employee's name and signature;
- B. Aggrieved employee's classification;
- C. Date grievance was first discussed;
- D. Date grievance was filed in writing;
- E. Name of supervisor with whom grievance was discussed;
- F. Date, time and place grievance occurred;
- G. Description of incident giving rise to the grievance;
- H. Articles and sections of Agreement alleged to be violated; and
- I. Relief requested.

Section 19.5 Grievance Procedure In order for an alleged grievance to receive consideration, the grievance must be presented at Step 1 as hereinafter provided within seven (7) calendar days after the occurrence of the incident giving rise to the grievance. If the employee can prove beyond a reasonable doubt that he was unaware of the incident within the specified time limits, he shall have seven (7) calendar days from the time he can substantiate he became aware of the incident in which to file a grievance. In no case shall the time limit in which to file a grievance exceed thirty (30) calendar days from date of occurrence.

Any settlement of a grievance shall be final, conclusive and binding on the Employer, the Union and the employees.

The following steps shall be followed in the processing of a grievance:

<u>Step 1 Supervisor</u> The grievant must present the alleged grievance to his/her supervisor. It shall be the responsibility of the Supervisor to investigate and provide a solution or appropriate written explanation within seven (7) calendar days following the day on which the Supervisor was presented the grievance. The employee shall be permitted one (1) Union steward representative at this step of the procedure, if the employee so desires. In the absence of the steward, the local Union president may represent an employee at Step 1 of the procedure.

Step 2 Sheriff The employee, with no more than two (2) Union representatives, if the employee desires, may take up a grievance with the Sheriff and/or his designated representative within seven (7) calendar days after receiving the Step 1 reply. The Sheriff shall have seven (7) calendar days in which to schedule a meeting with the aggrieved employee and his representative(s). The Sheriff shall investigate and attempt to adjust the matter and shall respond to the grievant and/or Union representative(s) in writing within seven (7) calendar days following the meeting.

<u>Step 3 Arbitration</u> If the grievance is not satisfactorily resolved in Step 2, it may be submitted to arbitration upon request of the Union or Employer in accordance with this Section of this Article.

The Union or the Employer, based on the facts presented, have the right to decide whether to arbitrate a grievance. The right of the Union or the Employer to request arbitration over an adjusted grievance is limited to a period of twenty-one (21) calendar days from the date final action was taken on such grievance under Step 2 in the grievance procedure and any grievance not submitted within such period shall be deemed settled on the basis of the last answer given by the Employer.

Upon a determination to submit the dispute to arbitration, and after written notice from the initiating party to the other party, the parties shall meet within fourteen (14) calendar days in order to jointly draw up the request for list of arbitrators from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service for arbitration in accordance with the Service's then prevailing rules and practices for voluntary labor arbitration. Alternatively, the parties may agree to select an Arbitrator prior to requesting a list from FMCS.

In instances involving time-off discipline the parties expressly agree that arbitration shall be expedited. To that end, the parties shall select an arbitrator within seven (7) calendar days after receiving the panel of arbitrators from FMCS. The Arbitrator selected shall have thirty (30) calendar days from the date he/she accepts the appointment to schedule a hearing, and the Arbitrator shall have fifteen (15) calendar days after the conclusion of the hearing to issue a written decision on the grievance. The Arbitrator shall be made aware of these conditions. Neither party shall be permitted to file post-hearing briefs. Extensions shall only be by written, mutual agreement.

Upon mutual agreement, a pre-arbitration meeting shall be conducted. Such meeting shall be for the purpose of meeting to discuss the merits of the grievance, to exchange lists of witnesses (with a description of testimony expected) and to exchange copies of any documents expected to be used in the arbitration hearing. Requests for such meeting shall be in writing and presented/served on the other party at least thirty (30) calendar days after the Step 2 written answer. A meeting shall be scheduled for a date no later than fourteen (14) calendar days after receipt of request for a pre-arbitration meeting, unless parties agree otherwise. In the event of expedited arbitration, the request for the pre-arbitration meeting shall be within seven (7) calendar days of the notice of intent to arbitrate and the meeting and exchange of information shall occur within fourteen (14) calendar days thereafter. If either party should decide to utilize rebuttal documents or witnesses it shall inform the other party no later than seven (7) calendar days after the pre-arbitration meeting.

The arbitrator shall limit his or her decision strictly to the interpretation, application, or enforcement of the specific articles and sections of this Agreement, and shall be without power or authority to make any decision:

- A. Contrary to or inconsistent with or modifying or varying in any way the terms of this Agreement or of applicable laws.
- B. Limiting or interfering in any way with the powers, duties, or responsibilities of the Employer under applicable law. Limiting or interfering in any way with the powers, duties, or responsibilities of the County Commissioners under its rule-making powers not inconsistent with this Agreement.
- C. Contrary to, inconsistent with, changing, altering, limiting, or modifying any practice, policy, rules, or regulations presently or in the future established by the Employer so long as such practice, policy, rules, or regulations do not conflict with this Agreement.
- D. Implying any restriction or condition upon the Employer from this Agreement, it being understood that, except to such restrictions or conditions upon the Employer that are specifically set forth herein, or are fairly inferable from the express language of any article and section hereof, the matter in question falls within the exercise of rights set forth in the article of this Agreement entitled "Management Rights".
- E. Concerning the establishment of wage scales, rates on new or changed jobs, or change in any wage rate unless otherwise provided in this Agreement.
- F. Providing agreement for the parties in those cases, where, by their contract, they may have agreed that future negotiations should occur to cover the matter in dispute.
- G. Granting any right or relief or any alleged grievance occurring at any time other than the contract period in which such right originated.

<u>Section 19.6</u> <u>Arbitrability</u> The question of arbitrability of a grievance may be raised by either party before the arbitration hearing of the grievance, on the grounds that the matter is non-arbitrable or beyond the arbitrator's jurisdiction. The first question to be placed before the arbitrator will be whether or not the alleged grievance is arbitrable. If the arbitrator determines the grievance is within the purview of arbitrability, the alleged grievance will be heard on its merits before the same arbitrator.

<u>Section 19.7</u> <u>Decision Of Arbitrator</u> The decision of the Arbitrator resulting from any arbitration of any grievances hereunder shall be in writing and shall be final and binding upon the Employer, the Union and the employee or employees involved. The award, if in favor of the grievant, will be promptly implemented by the Employer.

Section 19.8 Cost Of Arbitration The cost of the services of the Arbitrator, the cost of any proof produced at the direction of the Arbitrator, the fee of the Arbitrator and rent, if any, for the hearing room, shall be borne by the losing party, except that the arbitrator may determine an allocation of fees and expenses between the parties when there is no clear winner or loser. The expenses of any non-employee witness shall be borne, if at all, by the parties calling them. The fees of the court reporter shall be paid by the party asking for one; such fee shall be split equally if both parties desire a reporter, or request a copy of any transcript. Any bargaining unit member

whose attendance is required for such hearing shall not lose pay or benefits to the extent such hearing hours are during his or her normal working hours on the day of the hearing.

<u>Section 19.9</u> <u>Settlement Without Union</u> When an employee covered by this Agreement represents himself in a grievance, the Employer will advise the Union of its disposition. An authorized Union representative shall be permitted to be present in such cases. No settlement shall be in conflict with any provisions of this Agreement.

Section 19.10 Informal Resolution Should an employee have a dispute or complaint that is not subject to the grievance procedure set forth above, the employee may reduce the matter to writing and submit it to his or her supervisor who shall then schedule a meeting with the employee and one (1) representative within seven (7) calendar days. After such meeting the supervisor shall give the employee a written answer. If the employee is not satisfied with the written answer given by his or her supervisor, then and in such event he or she may submit the written complaint or dispute together with the supervisor's written answer to the Chief Deputy for further consideration who shall then schedule a meeting with the employee and one (1) representative. Within seven (7) calendar days after such meeting the Chief Deputy shall give his written answer to the employee. If the employee is not satisfied with the Chief Deputy's written answer he or she may then submit the written complaint or dispute together with the supervisor's and the Chief Deputy's written answers to the Sheriff who shall then schedule a meeting with the employee and one (1) representative to review the entire matter. The Sheriff shall, within seven (7) calendar days after the date of such meeting, give the employee his written answer to the Complaint or dispute which written answer shall be final and binding. Upon mutual agreement of the parties, this procedure may also be used for matters subject to or pending in the grievance procedure. It is the intent and desire of the Employer, Union, and employees that all matters of dispute, contract interpretation, discipline appeal, etc. which may or may not be subject to this grievance procedure be openly discussed with the intent for resolution. These discussions may occur informally, through this grievance procedure, or through formal labor-management meetings. All parties necessary for resolution may attend with the permission of the Union and the Employer.

ARTICLE 20 INVESTIGATION, DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES, PERSONNEL RECORDS

<u>Section 20.1</u> <u>Criminal Investigations</u> A bargaining unit member who is to be questioned as a suspect in any investigation where criminal charges may result, shall be advised of his constitutional rights in accordance with law.

<u>Section 20.2</u> <u>Internal Investigations</u> Before a bargaining unit member may be charged with insubordination or like offense for refusing to answer questions or participate in an investigation, he shall be advised that such conduct, if continued, may be the basis for such a charge. At any time a formal investigation concerning a bargaining unit member occurs wherein disciplinary action of record (reprimand of record, suspension, reduction, or removal) will or may result, the member will be notified when he is first questioned, that such result is possible.

Prior to a formal internal interview conducted as part of an internal affairs investigation, where a serious disciplinary action may occur, an employee shall be notified of his right to FOP/OLC

representation and, if an employee desires, he shall be given a reasonable opportunity to consult with an appropriate FOP/OLC representative and/or FOP/OLC attorney and have a representative present prior to answering questions. However, under no circumstances will the request to have an FOP/OLC representative/attorney present be permitted to unreasonably delay a formal internal interview.

Any questioning or interview of an employee will be conducted at hours reasonably related to or during his shift. Interviews shall be for reasonable periods of time and time shall be allowed during such interview for short breaks to attend to physical necessities. Depending on the severity of an alleged incident, an employee may be ordered to appear at an internal interview at any time regardless of his shift upon being ordered to do so by a superior officer.

No member shall be required to submit to a polygraph examination or any other mechanical or electrical testing to investigate the truth of statements made by members without their consent.

"Serious disciplinary action" includes a termination or suspension.

In a non-criminal investigation of an employee, it is understood and agreed that the investigation should occur and formal charges brought (if any) within a reasonable time after the Sheriff becomes aware, or should have become aware, of an alleged occurrence which could give rise to discipline.

When a bargaining unit member suspected of a violation is being interviewed, such interview shall be recorded at the request of either party by the requesting party. No audio recording of interviews shall be without the knowledge of the bargaining unit member and/or the Employer.

An employee who is under a formal investigation for alleged misconduct may request a written statement that the investigation has been concluded.

<u>Section 20.3</u> <u>Complaints</u> If after investigation, a complaint is determined to be unfounded, the report will be so classified. Unfounded complaints shall not be kept in the employee's personnel file.

If a record is made regarding an unfounded complaint, the personnel manager shall be responsible for destroying the records in accordance with the records retention schedule as approved by the County Records Commission and appropriate state agencies.

Any unfounded complaints shall not be the basis for disciplinary action against an employee.

In evaluating the evidence regarding the complaint about an employee's conduct, the Employer will take into account the length of time which has expired between the date of the alleged incident and the date the complaint is received as bearing on the credibility of the complaining party, along with all other facts and circumstances.

<u>Section 20.4</u> <u>Access To Documents, Cooperation In Investigation</u> Excluding matters involving criminal investigations, any member who is charged with violating the Office rules and regulations or standards of conduct of an employee will be provided access to transcripts, records, written

statements, and tapes pertinent to the case. All members of the Office shall be obligated to fully cooperate in the investigation conducted by the Employer. Either party has the right to take notes during an interview. If a transcript of the tape is made by the Employer, the member will be provided a copy of such transcript upon written request to the Employer.

Section 20.5 Corrective Action, Status Of Employee Pending Investigation And Pending Appeal Employees under investigation for a disciplinary determination may be placed on administrative leave and any such administrative leave shall be with pay until a determination has been made by the Employer.

An employee may remain on administrative leave during the pendency of an appeal of the discipline (through the grievance procedure) with the following conditions:

- A. Paid administrative leave shall continue until the Sheriff takes disciplinary action;
- B. The employee shall not accumulate leaves (e.g. sick, vacation, etc.) during a period of administrative leave;
- C. The decision of the Arbitrator to uphold, modify or order discipline shall be effective the date the discipline was issued by the Sheriff.

<u>Section 20.6</u> <u>Discipline For Cause</u> No bargaining unit member shall receive an oral reprimand, a written reprimand, or be reduced in pay and/or position, suspended, or removed, except for just cause.

Section 20.7 Pre-disciplinary Meetings Upon completion of an investigation and prior to a Pre-disciplinary meeting with the Sheriff or his designee, a member will receive a written statement of proposed charges and specifications. The specifications of the charges may be amended any time up to the time formal charges are brought. At the meeting, the charged bargaining unit member will be allowed to present his response. A member who is charged, or his representative, may make a written request for a continuance, prior to the meeting. Such request will be granted where practical. The length of such continuance shall be mutually agreed upon. If the parties fail to agree to a new meeting date, the Employer may schedule the new date. An employee may waive a Pre-disciplinary meeting.

At the Pre-disciplinary meeting, or soon as possible thereafter, the Union shall submit any documents or statements in response to charges raised and may ask for another meeting to fully reply to charges raised. An additional meeting shall not unduly delay the Pre-disciplinary process. At any meeting in the Pre-disciplinary process, the Union shall have the responsibility of submitting documents, statements, or witnesses to reply or respond to the charges brought against a member.

<u>Section 20.8</u> <u>Discipline Conducted In Private</u> All discipline and counseling will be conducted in private in a business-like manner, the Employer will notify the affected member of any charges or of any decision reached as a result of a Pre-disciplinary meeting prior to any public statement.

<u>Section 20.9</u> <u>Copies Of Disciplinary Action</u> An employee shall be given a copy of any disciplinary action entered in his personnel record and upon written request shall be given a copy of any other particular item contained in his personnel record.

Section 20.10 Standards Of Conduct It is understood and agreed that the tenure of every employee in the bargaining units shall be during good behavior and efficient service and no such employee shall be disciplined without just cause. Examples of such shall be: incompetency, inefficiency, dishonesty, drunkenness, immoral conduct, insubordination, discourteous treatment of the public, neglect of duty or any other failure of good behavior and efficient service, or any other act of malfeasance, misfeasance, or nonfeasance of duty or violation of Office rules and regulations or violations of the standards of conduct expected. Discipline shall be applied in a progressive manner and uniformly to all employees. Progressive discipline shall take into account the nature of the violation and the employee's record of discipline. More severe discipline, including removal, may occur based on the severity of the incident.

Section 20.11 Progressive Action The principles of progressive disciplinary action may normally be followed with respect to minor offenses. The progression, where appropriate, may include an oral reprimand, a written reprimand, and a short term, then long term suspension for the same or related minor offenses prior to dismissal. In those instances where the violations are of a more serious nature, the Employer may discipline the member according to the severity of the incident.

Section 20.12 Duration Of Personnel Records Of Disciplinary Nature All actions of record except oral reprimands, but including written reprimands or suspension, shall be maintained in each member's personnel file throughout his period of employment, with the exception that records of suspension shall cease to have force and effect or be considered as progressive discipline in future disciplinary matters twenty-four (24) months after their effective date, provided there are no intervening disciplinary actions taken during that time period. Written reprimands shall cease to have force and effect or be considered as progressive discipline in future disciplinary matters twelve (12) months after their effective date, provided there are no intervening disciplinary actions taken during that time period. Prior discipline may be used to establish that an employee had notice of conduct expected.

<u>Section 20.13</u> <u>Review Of Personnel File</u> Every member shall be allowed to review his personnel file at any reasonable time upon written request to the Employer and in the presence of the Employer or his designated representatives. The Employer shall abide by and follow provisions of Ohio Revised Code Chapter 1347, Personal Information Systems Act.

If, upon examining his personnel file, any bargaining unit member has reason to believe that there are inaccuracies in documents contained therein, he may write a memorandum to the Employer explaining the alleged inaccuracy. The memorandum shall be attached to the subject documents in the personnel file.

A bargaining unit member who is charged may make a request to the Employer to review his personnel file. Such request will be granted without unreasonable delay by the Employer in the case of a pending Pre-disciplinary meeting.

<u>Section 20.14 Public Review Of Personnel Records</u> All requests for review of personnel records shall be processed with the following guidelines:

- A. Employees will be notified by writing and, if possible, by telephone call, that the request has been made to review their file. If contact is not made with the employee, one of the union representatives will be notified about the request.
- B. No information which is exempt by law shall be disclosed in response to a public request.
- C. In the event the person requesting review of the personnel file is furnished copies, the employee shall also be provided with such copies.

ARTICLE 21 HOURS OF WORK/OVERTIME

<u>Section 21.1</u> <u>Work Periods Defined</u> Work periods for all bargaining unit employees engaged in law enforcement duties shall be fourteen (14) consecutive calendar days from the state date as determined by the Sheriff.

Section 21.2 Work Shifts The basic shift for an employee in the bargaining unit shall normally consist of eight (8) consecutive hours which shall commence on the hour and end on the hour eight (8) hours later, or ten (10) consecutive hours which shall commence on the hour and end on the hour ten (10) hours later, or twelve (12) consecutive hours which shall commence on the hour and end on the hour twelve (12) hours later, as determined from time to time by the Employer. During each such shift the employee may take a reasonable period of time for his or her meal, not to exceed thirty (30) minutes, with pay, during which meal period such employee shall remain on duty. Employees in the bargaining unit scheduled to work eight (8) hour shifts shall normally be scheduled for a shift each day for five (5) consecutive days followed by the next following two (2) days off while employees in the bargaining unit scheduled to work ten (10) hour shifts shall normally be scheduled for a shift each day for four (4) consecutive days followed by the next following three (3) days off and employees in the bargaining unit scheduled to work twelve (12) hour shifts shall normally be scheduled for six (6) twelve (12) hour shifts and one (1) eight hour shift per pay period. It is understood and agreed, however, that the basic shift and work schedules may be extended or adjusted to meet the needs of the Employer.

This Article shall not apply to any employee who is performing law enforcement services on behalf of the County under a contractual agreement between the County and any other governmental subdivision, person, firm, corporation, or other legal entity.

The Sheriff may temporarily realign the shifts based upon temporary manpower adjustments, leaves, vacations, holidays, or personal problems of an employee.

Section 21.3 Overtime Overtime will be paid at the rate of time and one-half for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in any one work week for non-law enforcement personnel and in excess of eighty-five (85) hours in any one work period for law enforcement personnel (pursuant to the provisions of Section 7(k) of the Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended). Overtime pay or other premium pay shall not be pyramided or duplicated.

Section 21.4 Call-in and Standby In those instances when a superior officer or supervisor specifically requests a member of the bargaining unit to report for or return to work to do unscheduled, unforeseen, or emergency work with less than twenty four (24) hours' notice, and which time does not abut the employee's regularly scheduled shift, the bargaining unit member shall be paid a minimum of three (3) hours pay at his or her regular rate of pay or he or she shall be paid his or her applicable rate. In those instances when call-in pay is applicable, those call-in hours shall not be flexed in the pay period.

In those instances where a bargaining unit member is off duty but ordered to be at home ready, willing, and able to immediately respond to a request to report to work, the bargaining unit member shall be paid his or her straight time hourly rate for all such time that the employee is off duty but required to be at home ready, willing, and able to immediately respond to a request to report for work, but such time shall not be considered work hours for purposes of determining overtime.

Section 21.5 Reporting Hours Worked And Overtime As authorized by the Fair Labor Standards Act, only those hours actually worked and required by the Employer shall be considered as hours worked for payment as overtime. All employees shall comply with the Office directives and procedures concerning the accurate reporting and recording of all hours worked. Any employee fabricating overtime payment claims or who inaccurately or fraudulently claims overtime payment shall be subject to disciplinary action including dismissal.

<u>Section 21.6</u> <u>Compensatory Time</u> Subject to the approval of the Sheriff, any employee working overtime hours as set forth in Section 3, above, may elect to take compensatory time off in lieu of payment of such overtime hours provided, however, such compensatory time off is taken within the time period authorized by the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act.

Compensatory time may accumulate to a maximum of eighty (80) hours. Any accumulation over eighty (80) hours compensatory time shall be paid at the time the overtime is worked.

Employees who separate from service or who die shall have their accumulated, unused compensatory time converted to cash at their rate of pay at the time of separation. Compensatory time will be taken in no less than one (1) hour increments.

Section 21.7 Overtime Opportunities The Employer will make reasonable efforts to equalize overtime opportunities among qualified employees within classifications and will take into consideration the employee's personal schedule. In the event an employee believes he/she has been denied an overtime opportunity and the Employer agrees that the employee has been denied an overtime opportunity, the employee shall be granted the next overtime opportunity or opportunities until the overtime has been equalized.

Section 21.8 Hours of Work and Overtime (K-9 Units) In order to compensate a member for care of his assigned canine, all deputies assigned as canine handlers will be paid a premium of one dollar and forty nine cents (\$1.49) per hour for all hours in active pay status.

Section 21.9 Specialty Team Incentive As an added incentive to members of a Specialty Team (CAT, CERT, CIT, Dive, Drone, and Robot), Specialty Team members shall be paid a premium of fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour for all non-training time assigned to perform duties of their respective Specialty Team.

ARTICLE 22 SHIFT SCHEDULES

<u>Section 22.1</u> <u>Choice Of Shift</u> Choice of shift shall be determined by Classification Seniority with each different classification. If any employee leaves a classification after satisfactorily completing the probationary period and returns to the classification then the employee will have choice of shift from the original classification date. In the event two or more employees have the same classification seniority date then choice of shift shall be determined by Date of Hire Seniority.

- A. Management shall determine positions by classification per shift that will be required on a semi-annual basis.
- B. Said requirements will be posted by the 15th of the month preceding the end of each semi-annual period and the employees will have until the 22nd day of the month preceding the end of such semi-annual period to submit their request, in writing, for shift preference. Subject to the rights retained by the Sheriff to deny requests for shift preference as set forth in Section 13.2 above, the criteria for granting all requests for shift preference shall be classification seniority.
- C. On March 1 & September 1 of each year the Employer will circulate a sign up roster for the next six (6) month schedule. This sign up roster will have a list of the available number of slots and days off for each of the uniform shifts. Only officers that have satisfactorily completed the classification probationary period are eligible to sign up and exercise Classification Seniority rights. The number of officers not having completed the probationary period shall be divided as equally as possible among the three shifts, and will be assigned to the days off slots not filled in by officers exercising their Classification Seniority rights. The sign up roster shall continue through the Deputy Sheriffs/Road Enforcement Division by Classification Seniority and shall be completed by March 15 and September 15. The sign up roster goes into effect on April 1 & October 1.
- D. This Section shall not apply to special assignments by the Sheriff.

<u>Section 22.2</u> <u>Authority Of Sheriff</u> The Sheriff may deny requests for shift preference and realign shifts as required based upon the following criteria:

- A. Specialized training;
- B. Individual officer physical capabilities;
- C. Special Assignment.

Section 22.3 <u>Limitations On Shift Selection</u> Persons with less than one (1) year seniority shall not have choice of shift. Shift selection shall not apply to persons assigned by the Sheriff to detective positions or special assignments. Additionally, specific tasks or projects may be made without regard to Section 13.1 for a period not to exceed one year. If such special tasks or projects must exceed one year, the Employer will notify the Union and discuss the extension, if the Union requests.

Section 22.4 Shifts From time to time, innovative shifts may be established within the office. Innovations such as but not limited to extension of working hours and corresponding hours off within a specified time period, rotation of groups of officers or other plans that are recognized innovations may be employed. From time to time, innovative shifts would involve deviating from the current shift schedule. This may include, but not be limited to such things as working four ten hour days per week, schedule six days on and three days off, or other similar adjustments. Before implementing any innovative shift schedule, the Sheriff shall consult with the union, in a labor management conference under Article 10.

Section 22.5 Schedule Flex The Employer may flex time of an employee within a pay period where the employee has worked overtime. The employer will consider the request of the employee as to the time to be flexed. An employee may otherwise request to flex his schedule or to switch shifts with another employee. Said request may be granted or denied within the discretion of the Employer. If time can not be flexed within the pay period, the employee may choose to receive either payment at time and on half or comp time.

ARTICLE 23 WAGES AND OTHER COMPENSATION

Section 23.1 Wage Rates Wage rates for employees of the bargaining units are as follows:

| New Hire | 1 year | 2 years | 3 years | 4 years | 5 years | 6 years |
|----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|---------|
| \$21.50 | \$23.34 | \$25.25 | \$26.51 | \$27.38 | \$28.30 | \$29.34 |

The parties shall reopen this Agreement for the negotiation of wage rates only to be paid during the second year (October 1, 2021 thru September 30, 2022) and again for the third year (October 1, 2022 thru September 30,2023) of this Agreement in accordance with R.C. 4117. If not settled by September 30th of the respective year then the statutory impasse procedure will apply. All wage rate adjustments shall become effective on the first day of the first pay period following the event giving rise to the adjustment.

<u>Section 23.2</u> <u>Longevity Pay</u> Beginning on the fifth anniversary of service with the Office and each listed anniversary date thereafter employees shall receive additional compensation, which shall be included in their base rate of pay, in accordance with the following schedule:

| <u>5th</u> | <u>10th</u> | <u>15th</u> | <u>20th</u> |
|------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| \$.25/hr | \$.35/hr | \$.45/hr | \$.50/hr |

- Section 23.3 Advance Step Hire The Employer may at his discretion, hire an employee at any step of the salary schedule where said employee already possesses special skills, experience, knowledge or abilities commensurate with such Step. However, no new employee shall receive a rate higher than those employees in his or her classification already employed by the Office. If an employee is hired at entry level or above, upon successful completion of his probationary period said employee shall advance to the next higher step for his or her classification.
- <u>Section 23.4 Promotions</u> Any bargaining unit employee promoted to a higher paying Classification as contained in Article 3 Section 3.1 shall enter the pay range of the higher classification at the step which provides an increase. Thereafter, the employee would advance to each succeeding step in accordance with Section 1 of this Article.
- <u>Section 23.5</u> <u>Pay Periods</u> Pay periods shall commence on Sunday and end at midnight on the second Saturday immediately following provided, however, that pay periods shall be subject to change, with advance notice.
- <u>Section 23.6</u> <u>Pay Checks</u> Pay checks for each pay period shall be made available to the employees to pick up at the Sheriff's office from and after 12:01 a.m., on the Friday immediately following the end of each pay period, or as made available from County Payroll.

Section 23.7 Field Training Officer A bargaining unit member serving as a Field Training Officer shall be paid a premium of fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour for all time assigned as a Training Officer to a Deputy.

ARTICLE 24 HEALTH & LIABILITY INSURANCE

<u>Section 24.1</u> <u>Medical Insurance</u> The Employer shall offer group medical and dental insurance coverage for each employee. It is agreed and understood that the schedule of benefits for employees shall be as set forth in the health plan offered by the County, including all conditions and payments specified or required by individual carriers/providers of the health insurance plan.

It is further agreed and understood that during the term of this Agreement that individual carriers/providers may, through no fault of the County, Union, or employees, cease coverage.

Additionally, it is agreed and understood that during the term of this Agreement that specific carriers/providers under the plan may unilaterally institute payments or conditions which modifications will be required for subscription to the plan provided by that carrier/provider.

- <u>Section 24.2</u> <u>Premiums</u> Employees shall contribute through payroll deduction to the premium for the health plan. All employees subscribing to the health plan shall contribute fifteen percent (15%) of the premium.
- <u>Section 24.3</u> <u>Eligibility</u> Employees shall be eligible for health insurance coverage after successful completion of sixty (60) days employment with the Office. Employees who have a spouse employed by the County, whether with the Employer or another office in the County, who is eligible for and/or who has coverage under the County plan shall be eligible for family or dual

(two person) coverage under the plan or as otherwise allowed by the County plan. The coverage will be designated for one employee of the County under the County health plan.

ARTICLE 25 UNIFORMS AND EQUIPMENT\TRAVEL REIMBURSEMENT

<u>Section 25.1</u> <u>List Of Uniforms Provided By Employer</u> The Employer shall provide the following equipment and uniforms:

DEPUTY

One weapon belt
One hand gun
One shotgun

One bullet-proof vest
Three winter shirts
Three summer shirts

Rain gear Three trousers

One pair of shoes Uniform accessories as required by the Employer

Two ties

Section 25.2 Plainclothes Deputies Plainclothes deputies, who are assigned to the Detective Division for at least thirty (30) days, shall be credited with a reimbursement allowance of up to \$500.00 per six (6) month assignment to be used for the purpose of appropriate clothing while on duty. Deputies who are assigned to the detective division for greater than 30 days, but less than six (6) months shall be granted a prorated reimbursement based upon the number of weeks assigned to the Detective Division. All purchases made from this allowance must be approved by the Employer in advance based on the need for replacement as evidenced by the employee.

<u>Section 25.3</u> <u>Authority Of Employer</u> All uniforms, accessories, and other items of clothing purchased by the Employer shall remain the property of the County. Upon termination of employment, the employee shall return such uniform or clothing items to the County or with the approval of the Employer, shall pay the County a fair market value for those items the employee is permitted to keep.

The Employer shall determine the specifications of all uniforms and the necessary accessories required.

<u>Section 25.4</u> <u>Employee Responsibility</u> Employees receiving uniforms and equipment shall be responsible for the cleaning and maintenance of their uniforms and equipment and shall present themselves for duty in accordance with the proper dress code as established by the Employer. Any employee commencing his or her shift not in proper uniform with all of the required equipment in proper use shall be subject to disciplinary action.

<u>Section 25.5</u> <u>Replacement Of Uniform Items</u> The above uniform items shall be replaced on an "as needed" basis as determined by the Employer for those employees employed in the above positions who have already been issued uniforms.

<u>Section 25.6</u> <u>Dry Cleaning</u> The Employer shall pay the full cost of dry cleaning not more than two (2) sets of uniforms each week. Such dry cleaning services must be arranged through the Employer.

<u>Section 25.7</u> <u>Bullet-Proof Vests</u> All bullet proof vests will be replaced upon the expiration of their individual guarantees. Deputies are required to notify the Employer at least six (6) months before the expiration.

<u>Section 25.8</u> <u>Mileage Allowance</u> Reimbursement to an employee for authorized out-of-county travel when the use of the employee's personal vehicle is required shall be at the rate established by the IRS.

<u>Section 25.9 Travel/Training</u> Members that are required to travel out of county to attend training of at least one-half of their assigned shift will be paid for one full shift regardless of whether actual time spent traveling and attending the training is more or less than that member's assigned shift.

<u>Section 25.10 Travel/Other</u> Members that are required to travel out of county for investigations, prisoner transports or other law enforcement related purposes shall be paid for all time spent actually performing the investigation or law enforcement duties or transporting a prisoner. If the member is required to remain out of county overnight, the member shall receive a minimum of at least one-half of regular, assigned shift will be paid for one full shift.

ARTICLE 26 VACATION

Section 26.1 <u>Vacation Accrual</u> Full-time employees are entitled to vacation with pay after one (1) year of continuous service with the Employer. The amount of vacation leave to which an employee is entitled is based upon length of service as follows:

| YEARS | VACATION | MAX. HOURS CREDITED | MAXIMUM |
|---------------------|----------|---------------------|----------------|
| <u>SERVICE</u> | HOURS | BY PAY PERIOD | BALANCE |
| Less than 1 | None | 0 Hours | 0 Hours |
| 1 but less than 8 | 80 | 3.1 Hours | 160 Hours |
| 8 but less than 15 | 120 | 4.6 Hours | 240 Hours |
| 15 but less than 25 | 160 | 6.2 Hours | 320 Hours |
| 25 Years or more | 240 | 9.2 Hours | 400 Hours |

Vacation leave is earned while on vacation, sick leave or compensation time but not earned while performing overtime. Employees shall accrue up to the maximum vacation leave hours per pay period as provided in this Section, e.g. employees shall accumulate vacation leave up to eighty (80) hours in active pay status for hours worked, sick leave, vacation leave, holiday and personal leaves per pay period but shall not accumulate vacation leave for overtime hours which place the employee in over eighty (80) hours paid status per pay period and shall not accumulate on any other paid leaves, e.g. paid injury leave.

Full-time employees who are in active pay status less than the normal schedule during a given pay period will accumulate vacation at a rate equal to that percentage of the pay period they actually worked.

<u>Section 26.2</u> <u>Service Credit For Vacation</u> Service, for purposes of vacation leave accrual, shall be the continuous, uninterrupted service with the Employer or uninterrupted service with another law enforcement agency or corrections facility in the State of Ohio. However, all employees employed as of July 1, 1993, shall have their prior service credit as of that date.

Each employee of the Employer who had been previously employed by the Employer with an interruption in his term of service not exceeding ten (10) years, for whatever reason, shall be entitled to a credit for such prior service for purposes of computing vacation time.

<u>Section 26.3</u> <u>First Year Employee</u> No employee will be entitled to vacation leave nor payment for accumulated vacation under any circumstances until he or she has completed one (1) year of employment with the Employer.

<u>Section 26.4</u> <u>Scheduling Of Vacation</u> Vacation time off shall be normally granted at such time as the employee finds most suitable, considering both the wishes of the employee and the operational needs of the Employer.

The Employer will give vacation preference to an employee on the basis of seniority with the Office, where it is practical, provided the employee's request for vacation time off is submitted to the Employer at the time(s) each year, as agreed to by the parties. The Employer will post the vacation schedule for the affected employees at the time(s) each year, as agreed by the parties. Employees not requesting their vacation by the December 15 date each year for the following year will be scheduled for vacation as the operational needs of the Employer permit. If two (2) or more employees request their vacation for the same date(s), the Employer will schedule the most senior employee(s) for vacation as the operational needs of the Employer permit. After the annual scheduling period(s) is concluded all other vacation leave requests will be reviewed and considered on a first-come, first-served basis and in consideration of the operational needs of the office.

Section 26.5 Accumulation And Use Generally, vacation leave shall be taken by an employee between the year in which it was accrued and the next anniversary date of employment. The Employer may permit an employee to accumulate vacation from year to year, not to exceed two (2) years' accumulation as set forth in the schedule above. Accumulation of vacation time in excess of two (2) years' accumulation must be approved in advance and must be in response to special circumstances. Vacation use and/or payment for vacation shall not exceed the normal scheduled workday or work week earnings.

Vacation may be taken in not less than one (1) hour increments.

<u>Section 26.6</u> <u>Compensation On Separation</u> Except in cases of termination upon separation from the Employer's payroll, an employee shall be entitled to compensation at his current rate of pay for all lawfully accrued and unused vacation leave to his or her credit at the time of separation. In case of death of an employee, such unused vacation leave shall be paid in accordance with Section 2113.04 of the Revised Code or to his estate.

ARTICLE 27 HOLIDAYS AND PERSONAL LEAVE

<u>Section 27.1</u> <u>Holidays And Personal Leave</u> All employees, except as listed in Section 22.2, shall be entitled to the following paid holidays:

| A. | New Year's Day | 1st Day of January |
|----|---------------------------------------|---------------------------|
| B. | Martin Luther King Day | 3rd Monday of January |
| C. | Presidents' Day | 3rd Monday of February |
| D. | Memorial Day | Last Monday in May |
| E. | Independence Day | 4th Day of July |
| F. | Labor Day | 1st Monday in September |
| G. | Columbus Day | 2nd Monday in October |
| Н. | Veterans' Day | 11th Day of November |
| I. | Thanksgiving Day | 4th Thursday in November |
| J. | Christmas Day | 25th Day of December |
| K. | Three Personal Days (24 hours) (after | er 6 months) as scheduled |

Holidays and personal days are 8 hour days.

Holidays shall not be charged to an employee's vacation leave.

Personal leave days shall not be available to probationary period employees, who shall receive a prorate amount for the remainder of the calendar year. Personal leave shall not accrue from year to year.

<u>Section 27.2 Accumulation of Holiday and Personal Leave, Maximum Accumulation</u> Employees assigned and working 24 hour operations shall be permitted to maintain a maximum of 120 hours of holiday time/personal time. No additional holiday/personal leave will be accumulated after the employee reaches the maximum. Employees working less than a full schedule in a bi-weekly pay period will have holiday accumulation prorated.

Section 27.3 Holidays, Rescheduled Holidays, And Personal Leave Days The parties recognize that due to the nature of the operations of the Sheriff's office that holidays traditionally celebrated must be worked by employees in most positions in the office. For these reasons, the parties hereby agree to allow employees the flexibility to reschedule holidays during the year. The rescheduling of holidays and the scheduling of personal leave is subject to manpower and available time off, the same as other available leave time (e.g., vacation, compensatory time, etc.).

Those holidays and personal leave days shall be observed or converted as follows:

A. On January 1 of each year employees in the bargaining unit shall be granted sixty (60) hours of holiday credit to be used (rescheduled) during the year granted and on July 1 of each year each employee in the bargaining unit shall be granted an additional sixty (60) hours of holiday credit to be used (rescheduled) during the year granted, provided, however, that in the event a bargaining unit member's employment with the Employer is

terminated prior to the end of the year, the Employer shall be reimbursed, on a prorated basis, for all holidays which will occur after the last day of employment and the Employer is authorized to deduct any such reimbursement due from the employee's final pay. In the event a bargaining unit member encounters an emergency situation after January 1 but before July 1 of a year that requires his or her time away from work, the Sheriff may, in his sole and absolute discretion on a case by case and non-precedent setting basis, grant to the employee prior to July 1 of that year the sixty (60) hours of holiday credit, or any portion thereof, otherwise due to be granted on July 1.

- B. <u>Annual Conversion</u>. Each employee may request up to forty (40) hours converted to cash at the end of each calendar year. The conversion shall occur during the period of December 15 to January 15;
- C. Scheduling. Employees may schedule the holidays at one time, i.e. consecutively;
- D. <u>Holidays in Conjunction with other Leaves</u>. Employees may schedule holidays in conjunction with vacation leave and/or compensatory time;
- E. <u>Exempt Positions</u>. The Sheriff may designate positions within these classifications that will have the holidays observed as in Section 27.1 above.

*Changes to Article 27 are effective January 1, 2021

ARTICLE 28 SICK LEAVE/INJURY LEAVE

<u>Section 28.1</u> <u>Accrual of Sick Leave</u> Employees will accrue sick leave at the rate of 4 hours for each 80 hours in active pay status in each pay period, prorated if in active pay status for less than 80 hours in the pay period to a maximum accrual of 4 hours in a pay period.

Section 28.2 Accumulation Of Sick Leave And Sick Leave Balances Employees employed as of December 31, 1993, shall retain their sick leave balances as of that date. Any new employees after December 31, 1993, shall only have the sick leave accumulated while employed by the Employer and may only transfer the sick leave accumulated while employed by an Office or Department of Marion County or while employed with another law enforcement agency or corrections department in the State of Ohio. Any new employee who was eligible for and utilized a sick leave conversion program with a previous Employer shall be assumed to have converted all their sick leave with their previous Employer and shall not be eligible to transfer any sick leave to the Marion County Sheriff's Office.

<u>Section 28.3</u> <u>Conversion Of Sick Leave At Retirement Or Death</u> Upon retirement, all employees will be eligible for payment in whichever of the following amounts is greater:

A. Up to twenty-three hundred and forty (2,340) hours of accumulated unused sick leave at twenty-five percent (25%) of the first nine hundred and sixty (960) hours of accumulated unused sick leave, thirty-three percent (33%) of the next five hundred and forty (540) hours of accumulated unused sick leave hours (hours 961-1500), fifty percent (50%) of the next six hundred (600) hours of accumulated unused sick leave (hours 1501-2100), and one

- hundred percent (100%) of the next two hundred and forty (240) hours of accumulated unused sick leave (hours 2101-2340), all at the employees' last, latest rate of pay; or
- B. Up to nine hundred and sixty (960) hours of the lesser of the of the employees' accumulated unused sick leave balance at the time of retirement or the employees' accumulated unused sick leave balance as of June 30, 2002, at one hundred percent (100%) of the employees' last, latest rate of pay.

If an employee dies while on active status, the surviving spouse or others as listed in R.C. 2113.04, will be eligible to receive sick leave conversion for which decedent would otherwise have accumulated at the time of death. Such payments shall be based on the rate of pay of the employee at that time and subject to the limits of this section.

<u>Section 28.4</u> <u>Annual Sick Leave Conversion</u> Employees who have completed their probationary period and who have used forty-eight (48) hours) or less of sick leave per calendar year may elect to cash out up to forty (40) hours which shall be paid in a lump sum during the month of January of the following year. Said election must be made in writing to the Employer by the end of the first full week in January.

<u>Section 28.5</u> <u>Expiration Of Sick Leave</u> If illness or disability continues beyond the time covered by earned sick leave, the employee may be granted an unpaid personal leave subject to Article 33.

<u>Section 28.6</u> <u>Charging Of Sick Leave, Occurrences of Sick Leave</u> Sick leave shall be charged in minimum units of one (1) hour. An employee shall be charged for sick leave only for days upon which he would otherwise have been scheduled to work. Sick leave payment shall not exceed the normal scheduled work day or work week earnings.

Employees shall not use sick leave to cover tardiness.

After 4 (four) uses (occurrences) in any 6 (six) consecutive month period, the next sick leave use(s) shall be without pay up to 8 (eight) hours' use. That is, the first hours of sick leave use up to 8 (eight) hours use in any 6 (six) consecutive month period will be without pay. The sick leave without pay shall not preclude discipline for misuse or abuse of sick leave. Exempt from sick leave "use" shall be previously scheduled medical appointments when the employee has notified his/her supervisor prior to the requested use.

<u>Section 28.7</u> <u>Evidence Required For Sick Leave Usage</u> The Employer shall require an employee to furnish a standard written statement to justify the use of sick leave, or in accordance with this Article, a certificate stating the nature of the illness from a licensed physician, dentist or chiropractor. Falsification of either a written signed statement or a physician's certificate shall be grounds for disciplinary action including dismissal.

<u>Section 28.8</u> <u>Notice Required for Use of Sick Leave</u> When an employee is unable to report to work, he shall notify his immediate supervisor or other designated person, one (1) hour prior to the time he is scheduled to report to work on each day of absence, unless other arrangements are made with the employee's supervisor. When reporting off sick, the employee must advise his

immediate supervisor of the nature of his illness, the effects it is having on him, and whether he plans to contact a physician in reference to his illness. Any employee reporting off sick should identify the person he talks to when calling in sick. Any employee receiving a call from another employee in reference to being sick must advise the immediate supervisor.

If an employee is expected to be absent for more than five (5) consecutive work days or a scheduled work week if less than five (5) consecutive days (on either paid sick leave or unpaid leave of absence) the employee shall submit a written statement and/or statement from his medical practitioner during the term of the absence. The statement shall specify the reason for and the length of the anticipated absence and the expected date of return to work of the employee and the prognosis for recovery.

Section 28.9 Abuse or Misuse of Sick Leave, Tardiness Employees failing to comply with sick leave rules and regulations shall not be paid. Application for sick leave with intent to defraud will result in dismissal and refund of salary or wage paid. The Employer may initiate investigations when an employee is suspected of abusing or misusing sick leave privileges. Abuse or misuse of sick leave will result in termination. Additionally, sick leave shall not be used to cover tardiness.

<u>Section 28.10 Physician Statement For Use Of Sick Leave</u> An employee with an illness or disability exceeding two (2) days may be required to furnish a statement from his physician before returning to work, notifying the Employer that the employee was unable to perform his duties during the period of absence and is able to return to work.

Where sick leave is requested to care for a member of the immediate family the Employer may require a physician's certificate to the effect that the presence of the employee is necessary to care for the ill person.

Section 28.11 Physician Examination The Employer may require an employee to take an examination, conducted by a mutually agreed upon licensed physician, to determine the physical or mental capability to perform the material and substantial duties of his position. If found not qualified, the employee "may" be placed on a job he or she can perform or on sick leave or disability leave. The cost of such examination shall be paid by the Employer. Examinations under this Section shall be in accordance with Article 29, Medical Examinations.

<u>Section 28.12</u> Reasons for <u>Use Of Sick Leave</u> Sick leave may be granted to an employee upon approval of the Employer for the following reasons:

- A. Illness or injury of the employee or a member of his immediate family where the employee's presence is required;
- B. Death of a member of his immediate family (sick leave usage limited to a maximum of five (5) working days) except as provided in Article 30, Funeral Leave;
- C. Medical, dental, optical examination or treatment of employee or a member of his immediate family which requires the presence of the employee, and which cannot be scheduled during non-working hours;

- D. If a member of the immediate family is afflicted with a contagious disease or requires the care and attendance of the employee or who, through exposure to a contagious disease, the presence of the employee at this job would jeopardize the health of others; and
- E. Pregnancy and/or childbirth and other conditions related thereto.

Section 28.13 Definition Of Immediate Family The definition of immediate family for the purpose of this Agreement shall be: grandparents, brothers, sisters, brothers-in-law, sisters-in-law, daughters-in-law, sons-in-law, father, father-in-law, mother, mother-in-law, spouse, child, grandchild, or legal guardian or other person who stands in place of a parent (loco parentis). In the case of a member of the immediate family not living with the employee, the Employer may credit sick leave when it appears justified, but such cases shall be justified and shall be carefully investigated.

<u>Section 28.14</u> <u>Injury Leave</u> Any employee who is disabled as a result of physical injury suffered in the discharge or performance of his duty shall be entitled to receive his full salary during such period of disability, for a period up to thirty (30) calendar days, without using accumulated sick leave.

The following conditions will apply to injury leave:

- A. The employee must file a Workers' Compensation claim to qualify for injury leave.
- B. The employee must submit a statement by a physician which shall include a diagnosis and an estimate of recovery time to justify use of injury leave.
- C. If the Employer disputes the injury leave request, the employee shall submit himself to a physical examination conducted by a doctor chosen and paid for by the Employer.
- D. If the doctor chosen by the Employer disagrees with the employee's doctor, the parties will wait until the Industrial Commission decides the Worker's Compensation claim. If the claim is allowed, the employee will be paid his injury leave. On the issue of injury leave, the decision of the Industrial Commission on the employee's Worker's Compensation claim will be determinative.
- E. Any payment from Worker's Compensation for a covered claim during the above thirty (30) calendar day period shall be turned over to the Employer.
- F. Physical injury for purposes of this Article shall be defined as any injury compensable under the Worker's Compensation laws of the State of Ohio.
- G. The maximum amount of injury leave available shall be thirty (30) calendar days per injury, cumulative.

The Sheriff may grant at his discretion additional injury leave under the terms of this Article. Additionally, the Employer may grant, at his sole discretion and not subject to the grievance procedure, paid injury leave for non-job related injuries or illnesses to employees who have

exhausted their leave balances for a reasonable period if it is expected the employee will be able to return to work.

<u>Section 28.15</u> <u>Smoking Area</u> In the interest of maintaining good health the Sheriff agrees to designate the work areas as non-smoking areas.

ARTICLE 29 MEDICAL EXAMINATION

<u>Section 29.1</u> <u>Examinations Required by Sheriff</u> Examination of employees to determine their ability to perform the material and substantial duties and essential functions of their position and assignment may be required of employees. Examinations shall be required for employees when ordered by the Employer or his designee. Examinations may be either periodic or as the Employer or designee require.

<u>Section 29.2</u> <u>Reasons for Examinations</u> Examinations are intended to guard the health and safety of employees and will be ordered, when, as a precautionary measure, periodically to ensure the health of employees or when in individual situations, the Employer has concern for an employee's ability to perform the material and substantial duties and essential functions of his position.

Section 29.3 Not Qualified Finding and Additional Examinations The Employer may require an employee to take an examination, conducted by a physician to determine the employee's physical or mental capability to perform the material and substantial duties and essential functions of the employee's classification. If found not qualified, the employee may request available sick leave or vacation or unpaid disability leave or the Employer may disability separate the employee with the right to return within one year. The cost of such examination shall be paid by the County. If the employee disagrees with said determination he may be examined by a physician of his choice at his expense. If the two reports conflict a third opinion shall be rendered by a neutral physician chosen by the first two physicians whose decision shall not be appealable to the grievance procedure. The neutral physician's cost shall be borne by the Employer.

<u>Section 29.4</u> <u>Return from Disability Leave or Separation</u> Employees requesting return from disability leave or separation must submit documentation of their ability to perform the material and substantial duties and essential functions of their classification. The Employer may require an examination prior to return to work. All disability leave shall be without pay.

<u>Section 29.5</u> <u>Refusal to Submit to Examination</u> Refusal of an employee to submit to an examination will be considered as insubordination and shall be grounds for discipline which may include dismissal.

<u>Section 29.6</u> <u>Status Upon Finding Unfit for Duty</u> If an employee after examination is found to be unable to perform the material and substantial duties or essential functions of his position, then the employee may utilize accumulated unused sick leave or other leave benefits (including but not limited to Workers' Compensation, if eligible) or may request unpaid disability leave or the Employer may disability separate the employee.

Section 29.7 Status if Employee Declines Unpaid Leave, Placement on Disability Leave or Separation, Return to Duty Examinations

If an employee refuses or declines to go on a leave status or refuses or declines to request paid or unpaid leave, the Employer may place the employee on an unpaid leave or disability separation.

Such leave shall continue for a period of two (2) years from the last day the employee worked unless the employee is certified as being able to return to work by a physician of the employee's choice. If the Employer disagrees with the conclusions of the employee's physician the Employer may have the employee examined to determine the employee's fitness for duty. If the two reports conflict a third opinion shall be rendered by a neutral physician chosen by the first two physicians whose decision shall not be appealable to the grievance procedure. The neutral physician's cost shall be borne by the Employer.

If the employee is not able to return to work by the end of that two (2) year period, he or she shall be deemed permanently separated from employment with the Employer.

<u>Section 29.8</u> <u>Costs of Examinations</u> Any costs for examination required by the Employer shall be paid by the Employer. Employees shall have the right to submit examination reports to the Employer which would respond to the questions of an employee's ability to perform the material and substantial duties and essential functions of his position.

ARTICLE 30 FUNERAL LEAVE

<u>Section 30.1</u> <u>Funeral Leave For Nuclear Family Members</u> In the event of a death in the nuclear family of an employee, the employee shall be granted up to five (5) days funeral leave to attend the funeral, make funeral arrangements, and carry out other responsibilities relative to the funeral. The nuclear family members are the employee's spouse, parent, child, step-child, sibling, parent-in-law, and step parents.

<u>Section 30.2</u> <u>Funeral Leave For Extended Family Members</u> In the event of a death in the extended family of an employee, the employee shall be granted three (3) days funeral leave to attend the funeral of the member of the extended family. The extended family members are the employee's grandparents, grandparents-in-law, grandchild, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, and sister-in-law.

<u>Section 30.3</u> <u>Use of Sick Leave</u> In the event the employee requires time in addition to the funeral leave specified above to travel to a funeral or for members of the nuclear family to carry out responsibilities relative to the funeral, the employee may use up to two (2) days of accumulated, unused sick leave, in addition to funeral leave. Such request for sick leave shall be submitted on a leave request form to the Office.

ARTICLE 31 COURT LEAVE

<u>Section 31.1</u> <u>Court Leave, Fees For Attendance</u> The Employer shall grant full pay when an employee is subpoenaed for any court or jury duty by the United States, the State of Ohio, or a

political subdivision. All compensation received for court or jury duty is to be remitted by the employee to the Employer, unless such duty is performed totally outside of normal working hours. An employee released from court or jury duty prior to the end of his scheduled work day, shall report to work for the remaining hours.

<u>Section 31.2</u> <u>Subpoenas</u> Employees will honor any subpoena issued to them, including those for Workers' Compensation, Unemployment Compensation, and Board of Review hearings.

<u>Section 31.3</u> <u>Personal Matters</u> It is not considered proper to pay employees when appearing in court for criminal or civil cases, when the case is being heard in connection with the employee's personal matters, such as traffic court, divorce proceedings, custody, appearing as directed with juvenile, etc. These absences would be leave without pay or vacation.

<u>Section 31.4</u> <u>Compensation</u> For each appearance, while off duty, employees shall be paid one and one half (1-1/2) times the regular hourly rate for the actual hours worked, but no less than three (3) hours for each such appearance. At the employee's discretion, time earned under this section may be taken as compensatory time.

ARTICLE 32 MILITARY LEAVE

The Sheriff's Office shall provide military leave. Military leave will be in accordance with state and federal mandates.

ARTICLE 33 LEAVES WITHOUT PAY

<u>Section 33.1</u> <u>Types Of Leaves</u> Employees may be granted leaves of absence in accordance with the provisions of this Article.

Section 33.2 Authorization For Leave And Limit Of Leaves The authorization of a leave of absence without pay is a matter of administrative discretion. Leaves of absence without pay may be for a period up to six (6) consecutive months in any twelve (12) month period. The Sheriff or other designated representative shall decide in each individual case if a leave of absence is to be granted. The total amount of leaves under this Article, in paid and/or unpaid status shall not exceed six (6) months, unless extended by the Sheriff. Any extensions shall be at the discretion of the Sheriff and shall not be submitted to appeal under the grievance procedure.

<u>Section 33.3</u> <u>Reinstatement From Leave</u> Upon completion of a leave of absence, the employee is to be returned to a position in the employee's classification or to a similar position if the employee's classification no longer exists. Any replacement in the position while an employee is on leave is to be on a temporary basis. An employee may contact the Employer prior to the expiration of said leave, and be granted a reasonable extension for a justifiable cause. In no event may the leave of absence with extensions exceed six (6) months.

An employee may be returned to work before the scheduled expiration of leave if requested by the employee and agreed to by the Employer. If an employee fails to return to work at the expiration of an approved leave absence, and does not submit a resignation, the employee will be considered "absent without leave" and shall be subject to immediate termination.

Section 33.4 Leave For Medical Reasons A physically or mentally incapacitated employee, who has exhausted his accumulated sick leave and vacation time may request up to six (6) months of personal leave without pay if he/she can present evidence as to the probable date on which the employee will be able to return to his classification. Such request should be in writing, with supporting evidence attached. Upon request to return, the employee may be required to present medical documentation that he/she is able to perform the duties of his position and/or the employee may be required by the Employer to submit to a medical examination to determine his fitness to return to duty and fully perform the duties of his classification.

<u>Section 33.5</u> <u>Sick And Vacation Leave Credit On Unpaid Leaves, Seniority</u> An employee on leave of absence without pay does not earn sick leave or vacation credit. Seniority shall be according to the provisions of Article 14 of this Agreement.

<u>Section 33.6</u> <u>Abuse Of Leave</u> If a leave of absence is granted for a specific purpose, and it is found that the leave is not actually being used for such purpose, the Employer may cancel the leave and direct the employee to report for work by giving written notice to the employee and/or may issue appropriate disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 34 WAIVER IN CASE OF EMERGENCY

<u>Section 34.1</u> <u>Emergency Declared</u> In cases of emergency declared by the President of the United States, the Governor of the State of Ohio, the Board of Marion County Commissioners, the Federal or State Legislature, or the Marion County Sheriff, such acts of God, civil disorder or manhunts, the following conditions of this Agreement shall automatically be suspended:

- A. Time limits for management or the Union's replies or grievances.
- B. All work rules and/or agreements and practices relating to the assignment of all employees.

<u>Section 34.2</u> <u>Grievances Suspended During Emergency</u> Upon the termination of the emergency, should valid grievances exist, the parties shall renew the grievance at the step in the procedure in effect at the time of suspension of the procedure or at a mutually agreed step.

ARTICLE 35 APPLICATION OF CIVIL SERVICE LAW

<u>Section 35.1</u> <u>Exclusion of Civil Service Law</u> Except as expressly otherwise provided in this Agreement or specifically excepted from the scope of collective bargaining by the provisions of Revised Code Chapter 4117, no section of the Civil Service Laws contained in Revised Code

Sections 124.01 through 124.56 and R.C. Section 325.19, and all rules and regulations promulgated hereunder shall apply to employees in the bargaining units. It is expressly understood that the Ohio Department of Administrative Services and the State Personnel Board of Review shall have no authority or jurisdiction as it relates to employees in the bargaining units.

ARTICLE 36 SEVERABILITY

Section 36.1 Conflict of Laws This Agreement is subject to all applicable Federal and State laws, and such laws, provisions, or any judicial decisions interpreting them. In the event any provision of this Agreement is found to be contrary to the above, by a court of competent jurisdiction or by any official having authority to rule in the matter, it shall be of no further force and effect, but the remainder of the Agreement shall remain in full force and effect.

The parties shall meet within thirty (30) days and attempt to negotiate an alternative provision which is not contrary to the above and which specifically addresses the subject matter of the original provision.

ARTICLE 37 DURATION OF AGREEMENT

<u>Section 37.1</u> <u>Expiration/Duration</u> This Agreement shall be effective as of date of execution and shall remain in full force and effect to and through September 30, 2023.

Section 37.2 Notice To Negotiate Subsequent Agreement If either party desires to modify, amend or terminate this Agreement, it shall give written notice of such intent no earlier than one hundred fifty (150) calendar days prior to the expiration date, nor later than ninety (90) calendar days prior to the expiration date of this Agreement. Such notice may be completed by electronic mail or by certified mail with return receipt. The parties shall commence negotiations within ten (10) calendar days upon receiving notice of intent unless extended by mutual agreement.

<u>Section 37.3</u> <u>Waiver</u> The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement, each had the unlimited right to make demands or proposals on any subject matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining, and that the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement.

Section 37.4 Negotiations of Subsequent Agreement Bargaining Unit members while attending subsequent negotiation sessions shall not suffer a loss of pay for hours spent in negotiations, if held during the employee's regularly scheduled hours of work.

<u>Section 37.5</u> <u>Entire Agreement</u> This Agreement represents the entire Agreement between the Employer and the Union.

ARTICLE 38 MID-TERM BARGAINING

Section 38.1 Mid-Term Bargaining If the Employer is contemplating any changes that would affect wages, hours, and/or conditions of employment for bargaining unit members and such change is a mandatory subject of bargaining in accordance with O.R.C. 4117, that:

- A. Is not otherwise provided for in this contract; or
- B. Cannot be implemented under the law without bargaining.

Then the Employer, prior to making such change, shall inform the union of said proposed change and negotiate to impasse with the union concerning such change. The Employer may unilaterally implement such change after impasse is reached and the union may request that the matter be heard before a conciliator under the procedures of R.C. 4117. Except as provided for in section 2, the parties agree to utilize the established guidelines for conciliation as provided for in the Ohio Revised Code and Ohio Administrative Code.

<u>Section 38.2</u> <u>Award/Decision</u> Within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of the conciliator's decision, the County shall either implement the modifications in the conditions of employment in accordance with the conciliator's decision, or abandon the proposed changes in the conditions of employment and maintain or revert to the status quo.

<u>Section 38.3</u> <u>Costs</u> The cost of the conciliation proceedings shall be shared equally between the parties; however, each party is responsible for its own attorney and/or consultant's fees.

EXECUTION

MARION COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

FRATERNAL ORDER OF POLICE, OHIO LABOR COUNCIL, INC.

PAUL HENRY
COMMISSIONER

PAUL HENRY
STAFF REPRESENTATIVE

ANDY APPELFELLER
COMMISSIONER

KERR MURRAY
COMMISSIONER

BARGAINING TEAM MEMBER

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

TIM BAILEY, SHERIFF

RAY GROCAN
PROSECUTING ATTORNEY

THOMAS A. FRERICKS LABOR COUNSEL